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June 20, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration and action is a proposed ordinance approving Metro Transit’s Congestion Reduction Plan.  This ordinance describes how Metro would expend revenue generated by the congestion reduction charge that I am concurrently proposing in a separate ordinance.  The plan meets requirements of Engrossed Substitute Senate Bill 5457, which was passed by the Washington State Legislature and was signed by Governor Gregoire authorizing the King County Council to approve a congestion reduction charge for two years.

As described in Metro’s Congestion Reduction Plan, the revenue collected from the charge would be invested directly into sustaining existing Metro transit service in a manner consistent with the recommendations of the Regional Transit Task Force and in accordance with the new Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 approved by the Regional Transit Committee on June 15, 2011.  The charge would generate approximately $25 million a year for two years, allowing Metro to avoid significant service cuts in the 2012-2013 biennium.  The most recent revenue forecast indicates that a reduction of up to 600,000 annual service hours, or about 17 percent of the current system, would be required to stabilize Metro’s finances if additional revenue is not approved. 
By implementing the plan and maintaining transit ridership, Metro will also address one of the most formidable issues facing King County: traffic congestion.  Congestion dampens the economic vitality of the region, reducing the mobility of people, goods and services, and degrades the quality of life of King County’s 1.9 million residents.  As the Legislature acknowledged when it enacted the legislation authorizing a temporary congestion reduction 
charge, public transportation reduces the negative impacts of traffic congestion by offering travel alternatives, freeing up roadway capacity, and supporting efficient use of existing roadways.  According to the Texas Transportation Institute’s 2010 Urban Mobility Report, public transportation in the Puget Sound region reduces the costs of traffic congestion by approximately $347 million annually and saves residents approximately 9.8 million gallons of fuel per year.  If the congestion reduction charge is not approved and Metro must reduce the transit system by up to 600,000 hours, public transportation’s ability to reduce congestion in the Puget Sound Region would be constrained with noticeable consequences.

The proceeds of the congestion reduction charge would complement the many actions Metro has taken over the past three years to manage the unprecedented financial challenges resulting from the recession, as described in separate communications. 

Sustaining our public transit services is particularly important now to help people cope with high gas prices and to get people to jobs as the region’s economy begins to recover.  Public transit is also vital to meeting the King County Strategic Plan’s Economic Growth and Built Environment goal to encourage a growing and diverse King County economy and vibrant, thriving and sustainable communities.  Over half of Metro’s passenger trips are to jobs and schools.  Without public transit, economic opportunities are stymied for lower income workers, and employers’ access to a significant labor pool is diminished.  Public transportation also lowers everyone’s transportation costs by reducing congestion.

I urge you to adopt the Congestion Reduction Plan ordinance in advance of adoption of the congestion reduction charge ordinance I proposed separately as required by legislation.  These tools would sustain Metro service at current levels and allow Metro to continue reducing traffic congestion for two years.  In the two years this revenue is in place, the County will work with regional partners, the Governor and legislators to craft a long-term funding solution for transit and other statewide transportation needs.  If these ordinances are not approved, Metro would have to proceed with service cuts of up to 600,000 hours during the 2012-2013 biennium in order to assure a financially sound and sustainable future for the transit system.  I am concurrently submitting another ordinance for the Council’s consideration that proposes the first round of service reductions to begin in February 2012.
If you have questions or comments about specific details in this ordinance or the Congestion Reduction Plan, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619, or kevin.desmond@kingcounty.gov, or Victor Obeso, Manager of Service Development, Metro Transit Division, at 206-263-3109, or victor.obeso@kingcounty.gov.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Acting Chief of Staff



Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office (KCEO)


Joe Woods, Director, Council Relations, KCEO

Carrie Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, KCEO

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Jim Jacobson, Deputy General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT


David Hull, Supervisor, Service Planning, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT
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